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available and placebo effect is neg-
ligible, comparison of the objective re-
sults in comparable groups of treated 
and untreated patients; 

(b) Placebo control. Where there may 
be a placebo effect with the use of a de-
vice, comparison of the results of use of 
the device with an ineffective device 
used under conditions designed to re-
semble the conditions of use under in-
vestigation as far as possible; 

(c) Active treatment control. Where an 
effective regimen of therapy may be 
used for comparison, e.g., the condition 
being treated is such that the use of a 
placebo or the withholding of treat-
ment would be inappropriate or con-
trary to the interest of the patient; 

(d) Historical control. In certain cir-
cumstances, such as those involving 
diseases with high and predictable mor-
tality or signs and symptoms of pre-
dictable duration or severity, or in the 
case of prophylaxis where morbidity is 
predictable, the results of use of the de-
vice may be compared quantitatively 
with prior experience historically de-
rived from the adequately documented 
natural history of the disease or condi-
tion in comparable patients or popu-
lations who received no treatment or 
who followed an established effective 
regimen (therapeutic, diagnostic, pro-
phylactic). 

(v) A summary of the methods of 
analysis and an evaluation of the data 
derived from the study, including any 
appropriate statistical methods uti-
lized. 

(2) To insure the reliability of the re-
sults of an investigation, a well-con-
trolled investigation shall involve the 
use of a test device that is standardized 
in its composition or design and per-
formance. 

(g)(1) It is the responsibility of each 
manufacturer and importer of a device 
to assure that adequate, valid sci-
entific evidence exists, and to furnish 
such evidence to the Food and Drug 
Administration to provide reasonable 
assurance that the device is safe and 
effective for its intended uses and con-
ditions of use. The failure of a manu-
facturer or importer of a device to 
present to the Food and Drug Adminis-
tration adequate, valid scientific evi-
dence showing that there is reasonable 
assurance of the safety and effective-

ness of the device, if regulated by gen-
eral controls alone, or by general con-
trols and performance standards, may 
support a determination that the de-
vice be classified into class III. 

(2) The Commissioner may require 
that a manufacturer, importer, or dis-
tributor make reports or provide other 
information bearing on the classifica-
tion of a device and indicating whether 
there is reasonable assurance of the 
safety and effectiveness of the device 
or whether it is adulterated or mis-
branded under the act. 

(3) A requirement for a report or 
other information under this paragraph 
will comply with section 519 of the act. 
Accordingly, the requirement will 
state the reason or purpose for such re-
quest; will describe the required report 
or information as clearly as possible; 
will not be imposed on a manufacturer, 
importer, or distributor of a classified 
device that has been exempted from 
such a requirement in accordance with 
§ 860.95; will prescribe the time for com-
pliance with the requirement; and will 
prescribe the form and manner in 
which the report or information is to 
be provided. 

(4) Required information that has 
been submitted previously to the Cen-
ter for Devices and Radiological 
Health, the Center for Biologics Eval-
uation and Research, or the Center for 
Drug Evaluation and Research, as ap-
plicable, need not be resubmitted, but 
may be incorporated by reference. 

[43 FR 32993, July 28, 1978, as amended at 53 
FR 11253, Apr. 6, 1988; 73 FR 49942, Aug. 25, 
2008] 

Subpart B—Classification 
§ 860.84 Classification procedures for 

‘‘old devices.’’ 
(a) This subpart sets forth the proce-

dures for the original classification of 
a device that either was in commercial 
distribution before May 28, 1976, or is 
substantially equivalent to a device 
that was in commercial distribution 
before that date. Such a device will be 
classified by regulation into either 
class I (general controls), class II (spe-
cial controls) or class III (premarket 
approval), depending upon the level of 
regulatory control required to provide 
reasonable assurance of the safety and 
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effectiveness of the device (§ 860.3(c)). 
This subpart does not apply to a device 
that is classified into class III by stat-
ute under section 513(f) of the act be-
cause the Food and Drug Administra-
tion has determined that the device is 
not ‘‘substantially equivalent’’ to any 
device subject to this subpart or under 
section 520(l) (1) through (3) of the act 
because the device was regarded pre-
viously as a new drug. In classifying a 
device under this section, the Food and 
Drug Administration will follow the 
procedures described in paragraphs (b) 
through (g) of this section. 

(b) The Commissioner refers the de-
vice to the appropriate classification 
panel organized and operated in accord-
ance with section 513 (b) and (c) of the 
act and part 14 of this chapter. 

(c) In order to make recommenda-
tions to the Commissioner on the class 
of regulatory control (class I, class II, 
or class III) appropriate for the device, 
the panel reviews the device for safety 
and effectiveness. In so doing, the 
panel: 

(1) Considers the factors set forth in 
§ 860.7 relating to the determination of 
safety and effectiveness; 

(2) Determines the safety and effec-
tiveness of the device on the basis of 
the types of scientific evidence set 
forth in § 860.7; 

(3) Answers the questions in the clas-
sification questionnaire applicable to 
the device being classified; 

(4) Completes a supplemental data 
sheet for the device; 

(5) Provides, to the maximum extent 
practicable, an opportunity for inter-
ested persons to submit data and views 
on the classification of the device in 
accordance with part 14 of this chapter. 

(d) Based upon its review of evidence 
of the safety and effectiveness of the 
device, and applying the definition of 
each class in § 860.3(c), the panel sub-
mits to the Commissioner a rec-
ommendation regarding the classifica-
tion of the device. The recommenda-
tion will include: 

(1) A summary of the reasons for the 
recommendation; 

(2) A summary of the data upon 
which the recommendation is based, 
accompanied by references to the 
sources containing such data; 

(3) An identification of the risks to 
health (if any) presented by the device; 

(4) In the case of a recommendation 
for classification into class I, a rec-
ommendation as to whether the device 
should be exempted from the require-
ments of one or more of the following 
sections of the act: section 510 (reg-
istration, product listing, and pre-
market notification) section 519 
(records and reports) and section 520(f) 
(good manufacturing practice require-
ments of the quality system regula-
tion) in accordance with § 860.95; 

(5) In the case of a recommendation 
for classification into class II or class 
III, to the extent practicable, a rec-
ommendation for the assignment to 
the device of a priority for the applica-
tion of a performance standard or a 
premarket approval requirement; 

(6) In the case of a recommendation 
for classification of an implant or a 
life-supporting or life-sustaining device 
into class I or class II, a statement of 
why premarket approval is not nec-
essary to provide reasonable assurance 
of the safety and effectiveness of the 
device, accompanied by references to 
supporting documentation and data 
satisfying the requirements of § 860.7, 
and an identification of the risks to 
health, if any, presented by the device. 

(e) A panel recommendation is re-
garded as preliminary until the Com-
missioner has reviewed it, discussed it 
with the panel if appropriate, and pub-
lished a proposed regulation classifying 
the device. Preliminary panel rec-
ommendations are filed in the Division 
of Dockets Management’s office upon 
receipt and are available to the public 
upon request. 

(f) The Commissioner publishes the 
panel’s recommendation in the FED-
ERAL REGISTER, together with a pro-
posed regulation classifying the device, 
and other devices of that generic type, 
and provides interested persons an op-
portunity to submit comments on the 
recommendation and proposed regula-
tion. 

(g) The Commissioner reviews the 
comments and issues a final regulation 
classifying the device and other devices 
of that generic type. The regulation 
will: 
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(1) If classifying the device into class 
I, prescribe which, if any, of the re-
quirements of sections 510, 519, and 
520(f) of the act will not apply to the 
device and state the reasons for mak-
ing the requirements inapplicable, in 
accordance with § 860.95; 

(2) If classifying the device into class 
II or class III, at the discretion of the 
Commissioner, establish priorities for 
the application to the device of a per-
formance standard or a premarket ap-
proval requirement; 

(3) If classifying an implant, or life- 
supporting or life-sustaining device, 
comply with § 860.93(b). 

[43 FR 32993, July 28, 1978, as amended at 57 
FR 58404, Dec. 10, 1992; 64 FR 404, Jan. 5, 1999] 

§ 860.93 Classification of implants, life- 
supporting or life-sustaining de-
vices. 

(a) The classification panel will rec-
ommend classification into class III of 
any implant or life-supporting or life- 
sustaining device unless the panel de-
termines that such classification is not 
necessary to provide reasonable assur-
ance of the safety and effectiveness of 
the device. If the panel recommends 
classification or reclassification of 
such a device into a class other than 
class III, it shall set forth in its rec-
ommendation the reasons for so doing 
together with references to supporting 
documentation and data satisfying the 
requirements of § 860.7, and an identi-
fication of the risks to health, if any, 
presented by the device. 

(b) The Commissioner will classify an 
implant or life-supporting or life-sus-
taining device into class III unless the 
Commissioner determines that such 
classification is not necessary to pro-
vide reasonable assurance of the safety 
and effectiveness of the device. If the 
Commissioner proposes to classify or 
reclassify such a device into a class 
other than class III, the regulation or 
order effecting such classification or 
reclassification will be accompanied by 
a full statement of the reasons for so 
doing. A statement of the reasons for 
not classifying or retaining the device 
in class III may be in the form of con-
currence with the reasons for the rec-
ommendation of the classification 
panel, together with supporting docu-
mentation and data satisfying the re-

quirements of § 860.7 and an identifica-
tion of the risks to health, if any, pre-
sented by the device. 

§ 860.95 Exemptions from sections 510, 
519, and 520(f) of the act. 

(a) A panel recommendation to the 
Commissioner that a device be classi-
fied or reclassified into class I will in-
clude a recommendation as to whether 
the device should be exempted from 
some or all of the requirements of one 
or more of the following sections of the 
act: Section 510 (registration, product 
listing and premarket notification), 
section 519 (records and reports), and 
section 520(f) (good manufacturing 
practice requirements of the quality 
system regulation). 

(b) A regulation or an order 
classifying or reclassifying a device 
into class I will specify which require-
ments, if any, of sections 510, 519, and 
520(f) of the act the device is to be ex-
empted from, together with the reasons 
for such exemption. 

(c) The Commissioner will grant ex-
emptions under this section only if the 
Commissioner determines that the re-
quirements from which the device is 
exempted are not necessary to provide 
reasonable assurance of the safety and 
effectiveness of the device. 

Subpart C—Reclassification 

§ 860.120 General. 

(a) Sections 513(e) and (f), 514(b), 
515(b), and 520(l) of the act provide for 
reclassification of a device and pre-
scribe the procedures to be followed to 
effect reclassification. The purposes of 
subpart C are to: 

(1) Set forth the requirements as to 
form and content of petitions for re-
classification; 

(2) Describe the circumstances in 
which each of the five statutory reclas-
sification provisions applies; and 

(3) Explain the procedure for reclassi-
fication prescribed in the five statu-
tory reclassification provisions. 

(b) The criteria for determining the 
proper class for a device are set forth 
in § 860.3(c). The reclassification of any 
device within a generic type of device 
causes the reclassification of all sub-
stantially equivalent devices within 
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